K-Mart Misses Opportunity to Stand Against Violence
By Ben Atherton-Zeman, December 20, 2006
“Problem Solved,” reads the T-shirt.  The cartoon above features stick figure drawings of a male and a female.  In the first frame, the female is talking excitedly to the male – in the second, he has pushed her through the wall of the frame.  She is falling to her doom – he is smiling.  “Problem solved.”
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Worse yet, the T-shirt is a children’s shirt.  According to the Kennebec Journal, shopper Kristin Aiello told the Augusta, Maine K-Mart store manager that the message on the shirt was offensive (http://kennebecjournal.mainetoday.com/news/local/3429020.html - the article has a photo of the shirt).  The manager promptly removed the T-shirts.  

Surely, this should have ended the matter.  Every twelve seconds in the United States, a man abuses the woman he has promised to love.  Every two minutes, a man rapes a woman – usually a woman he knows.  Men’s violence against women is supported by societal attitudes that reduce women’s voices to objects of irritation.  Silencing women is very much a part of committing violence against them.  Violence against women is not funny – least of all to those millions of women who experience it. 

In an abrupt reversal, however, K-Mart’s corporate offices changed the store manager’s decision.  The Journal article quotes Kimberly Freely, manager of corporate relations for Sears Holdings Corporation.  Freely said the Augusta K-mart was putting the shirts back on the shelves - Sears Holdings Corporation believes “these attitude Ts are meant to be light-hearted in nature.”

Light-hearted?  No matter what the intent of the shirt, the effect is to minimize and condone men’s violence.  K-Mart’s reversal of the store manager’s decision deliberately undermines their history of philanthropy and commitment to agencies dedicated to preventing violence against women.  Their decision undermines all 
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who work to stop such violence.  

Many men (myself included) find it difficult to seriously listen to women.  We tend to become defensive.  After all, we are socialized to be the “top dog,” the one in charge of the relationship.  If we listen to women, our authority might be undermined, whether in our personal relationship or in the world.  If we listen to women, we might have to acknowledge the sexism and violence that women suffer – that our gender perpetrates.  If we listen to women, we may have to be accountable for our own actions, for our own sexism, for our own privilege – for our own violence.  
It’s so much easier to just make women the butt of the joke.  

I use humor to educate about violence against women.  Humor can be used to reduce an audience’s defensiveness when it comes to learning and accepting difficult material.  
Humor can also be used as a club.  It can be used to avoid responsibility – “Can’t you take a joke?”  Humor can be used to silence targets of oppression: women, people of color, Jews, lesbians and gay men, etc.  And it can allow men, whites, Gentiles, heterosexuals and others to continue to ignore our privilege, and ignore the violence that our group perpetrates.  
The “problem” in this T-shirt is defined as the woman speaking – the “solution” is to commit violence against her until she “shuts up.”  
What about the real problems of violence?  Of sexism?  Of woman-hating?  Of homophobia and racism?  If only a simple, tasteless joke would cause these real problems to “just shut up.”  
My calls to Sears Holdings Company have gone unreturned.  My call to my local K-Mart was much more illuminating – they had previously stocked the offensive T-shirt, but were not doing so at present.  I asked if this was because the shirt was so offensive – “Oh, God, no!”  the worker replied.  “We just ran out.  We’ll be getting more.”  
I’m not spending a penny at any K-Mart or any Sears until they remove their shirts and apologize for their mistake.  

Problem solved.  
Ben Atherton-Zeman can be reached at benazeman@hotmail.com, website www.voicesofmen.org.  
Addendum on January 4, 2007: Still no word from K-Mart that they’re pulling the shirts.  However, the response to the call for the boycott (girlcott?) has been overwhelming!  

I’ve seen many emails from folks who refuse to shop at their local K-Mart or Sears until they take the shirts down.  Folks have also persuaded their local K-Marts to take down the shirts – the managers and workers have done so, disgusted at the shirts’ message (“I don’t care what the corporate office thinks,” said the manager, and then emailed his opinion to corporate headquarters).

My favorite response has been the shirts that have been created in protest.  One nine year old boy in Maine, David Mallow, shows the same stick figures talking through their problem and holding hands in the last panel.  Underneath, it reads, “Problem solved.  Hurting someone just makes the conflict worse.”  

Many groups have now taken up this cause: Hardy Girls Hardy Women www.hghw.org, Dads and Daughters www.dadsanddaughters.org, and the Boston chapter of the National Organization for Men Against Sexism www.nomasboston.org, just to name a few.  Many have compared this to the protest of O.J. Simpson’s book – hopefully the groundswell of opposition will have the same success this time and the T-shirts will be pulled from the shelves.  – Ben (
Another note on January 10: It’s working!  In Minnesota, Loretta Frederick, the senior legal and policy director for the Battered Women’s Justice Project, contacted the Kmart in the town of Winona to complain about the shirt.  They removed it!  See article: http://www.winonadailynews.com/articles/2007/01/06/news/01lead.txt
Final note on January 23: Success!  A Toledo, Ohio mother of a domestic murder victim asked her local K-Mart to remove the shirt.  The same dance happened – the manager removed it and was told by corporate headquarters to put it back.  The Toledo chapter of NOW http://www.now.org and of the Clothesline Project http://www.clotheslineproject.org/ joined her in a protest the next day. 


The protest resulted in a change in corporate policy!  With very little fanfare, spokeswoman Kimberly Freely (the one that never called me back and kept saying she respected the opinions of the shoppers but they weren’t pulling the shirts), said they wouldn’t re-order them!  


Freely, according to the Toledo Blade, said, “"We've heard and respect the opinions of our customers and the item is no longer available at Kmart. And we have no plans to reorder it." 

She said Kmart had received a few complaints from other areas; the T-shirt was sold nationwide. But Toledo was the only city where she'd heard about a protest.  Maybe that is what made her change her mind… http://www.toledoblade.com/apps/pbcs.dll/article?AID=/20070122/NEWS17/701220354 

Interestingly enough, the Meijer store chain “immediately pulled the shirts from all of its stores after receiving a complaint from a customer,” according to a spokesperson in the previous day’s Blade http://www.toledoblade.com/apps/pbcs.dll/article?AID=/20070120/NEWS03/70120001.  “As soon as it was brought to our attention,” spokeswoman Stacie Behler said, “we pulled the product because it is so inconsistent with our core values that it should never have shown up on the floor in the first place…we have initiated a more robust review process of the content that appears on our clothing to make sure it is consistent with our core values…”

Now, why couldn’t K-Mart have responded that way?  
